Minutes of CCP4 Joint Exec & STAB meetings.

Wednesday 28th and Thursday 29th March 2007

1. Present:

Keith Wilson

Jim Naismith

Martyn Winn (Wednesday only)

Charles Ballard (Wednesday only)

Garib Murshudov

Gwyndaf Evans

Tadeusz Skarzynski

Kevin Cowtan

Paul Emsley

Martin Noble

Randy Read

Simon Phillips (Wednesday only)

2. Matters arising from the Exec Minutes of December 2006

Change to accounting: As we move to write off invoices, JN will seek to make the moral case that in fact CCP4 did write off a considerable surplus to CCLRC as part of reducing the carry over. Hopefully this can be used to treat us generously under the new accounting scheme.

Diamond move:  KSW noted that CLRC have agreed to underwrite £640K costs of relocating 6 key CCP4 personnel plus 2 PIMS personnel if appropriate (a maximum of £80k per person).

License fee:  TS suggests that (especially for smaller companies) the existence of other suites (Phenix) may present an additional competitive pressure on prices. This will be kept under review.

Phenix negotiations:  modifications to the license, intended to permit Phenix developers to link CCP4 libraries into their programs, have not received final clearance from Phenix.  

ACTION: JN will chase this up.

Documentation and GUI refinements:  EJD is bringing forward proposals in this area and will arrange a meeting with relevant parties in the coming months.

ACTION: PJB/EJD to arrange a meeting.

Molecular graphics in illustration and refinement: David Brown will provide input from industry on a meeting to review the graphics viewer(s). The members of Executive and STAB will make up the rest of the committee. The proposed date for this meeting is September 2007. Both COOT and CCP4mg will be evaluated. 

3. Finance

The finances for 2006/7 and projected for 2007/8 are balanced, with the inclusion of one off costs associated with the move to an earned income accounting system (see below), but there is no slack in the system to provide flexibility. 

JN: Current projections are based on substantial decreases in funding by CCP4 of external (i.e. University) research from 2009, as several current contracts reach their end.  On this basis, a surplus can be anticipated but this is dependent on the effects of FEC and on the number of commercial contracts remaining at its present level.  Forward planning will be needed to minimise the impact of this cutback on CCP4's output and the people who generate it, and to ensure we have proper plans in place to allocate any funds which do become available to appropriate posts.

ACTION: Exec to consider future posts to be future in the last quarter of 2007, after the COOT/CCP4mg review.

Change in accounting practices:

KSW: Under CSED, our accounting practices will be on an "earned" basis. 

Migration to an earned basis will require us to implement our own accounting systems, since accounts can be credited only when money is booked. This also shows up as a dip in effective income in the year when we move to the new system (as unpaid bills are removed from our balance and late payments fall in future financial years). 

Outstanding invoices:

CB: Previously, CCP4 had an outstanding liability ("unpaid" amount made of unpaid + misassigned within CCLRC) of ~£293000. Thanks to chasing of invoices and misassigned sums, this value is now £188000, of which ~£73K comes from "previous" years. 

FEC

Current estimation of FEC impact is based on assumption of 70% FEC cost.

Study weekend:

Study weekend bursaries will be based on a fixed budget and divided pro rata. The number of bursaries will be kept at their past levels, but their value will be decreased if necessary to balance our books. 

ACTION: CB and MH to decide on how to deal with this. 

Employment of Paul Emsley:

Employment of Paul by Oxford: costs are cleared and we should push on with getting him employed.  

ACTION: Official letter of award from CLRC, authorized by JN.

4. STAB activity

STAB has organised several meetings/teleconferences to consider inter alia the GUI and graphics. Consideration is required on the role of STAB, which has undergone "mission creep". Proposal exists for a series of meetings: March (major) June (minor) Sept (major) December (minor). 

ACTION:  KSW to firm up this proposal and assist in identifying dates.

5. Molecular graphics:

Greater coordination of graphics is required

JN:  A review of COOT/CCP4mg, intended for September, will address the question:

"What molecular graphics facilities would we like to be made available within the CCP4 suite: how can we facilitate this"

6. Grant

SP points out the need to have confirmation that the pre-application possibly implicit under the LOLA scheme might be waived.  That part of the funds will be from MRC provides a case for this.  

ACTION: JN to follow up with David McAllister the question of whether a pre-application is required.

SP and JN will prepare the first draft w.r.t. core posts (GUI to be the development aspect).  KC will prepare a scientific case based on crystallography of "difficult" cases.  Andrew Leslie and Harry Powell will prepare a case for further MOSFLM funding (to come from MRC).

Refinement of the document will be iterative with input from executive committee and STAB, although it is expected that the champions of a particular subsection will consult and produce an almost perfect document.

ACTION: JN to set up deadlines for this.

7. PIMS

Chris Morris overview

· PIMS will require ~3 FTEs for maintenance over 2010-2015

· 1 FTE: Responding to changes in environment

· 1 FTE: Bug fixing

· >0.4 FTE: User support

Current support is until March 2010 from the grant and CCP4.

JN: The most likely model for CCP4 involvement after 2009 would be to fund at most one post, co-funding the others with independent funds from a research council or elsewhere. Any support is dependent upon there being extensive adoption of the technology by the wider crystallographic user community.

CM: sought clarification that it is possible to seek other funding streams, JN/KSW confirm that any funding vehicle can be considered, provided that is compatible with the CCP4 license.

8. Funding priorities:

Exec. agrees that, of external requests for funding, Rapper is the highest priority in case funds become available.  

ACTION: KSW to report on funding position JN to liaise with Tom Blundell

9. Priorities and activities of core staff:

A pathway is required to move away from monolithic releases so as to permit faster incorporation of new/improved/fixed functionality, and decrease pressure on Daresbury staff around the release deadlines.

· CCP4i might be one way to inform users of updates and track where those updates have occurred

· Update strategy should be sensitive to the "privileges" needed for installation/maintenance of the package.

At the same time, the tidying of CCP4i classic is a priority. Addressing these priority issues will require a reshuffling of activities by the core group.  

ACTION:  KSW to work with core staff to meet these challenges by assessing and reallocating the workload of core group members.

10. Molecular graphics:

CCP4mg should undergo a feature freeze. Interplay between COOT/CCP4MG/CCP4i can help to drive uptake of both.  COOT (inter alia) for Windows deserves higher priority.  MN/KSW/PE should try to arrive at a concerted graphics strategy.  

ACTION: MN/KSW to schedule meeting shortly after Easter.

11. Relocation to RAL:

For reasons that include reluctance to move south, we cannot identify a large corpus of current CCP4 Daresbury Staff that is committed to the move to RAL. This situation has to be held under review, although no solution to the implicit problems is immediately apparent.

12. Reorganising management/coordination of CCP4:

Needs to be held under review.

TS:  STAB's more direct involvement was unanticipated, and may not be optimal.

SP:  More feedback on the suite is needed from the user community.  Should role of WG2 be reinforced/reconsidered?

ACTION: JN to draft Terms of Reference for Exec and circulate to WG1

ACTION: KSW to request Working Parties to provide 6 monthly prospective views of what they plan to achieve. This is aimed at strategic planning and is not be used as a stick with which to beat the Working Parties. This will also involve planning how CCP4 core resources can help to facilitate this. 

ACTION: KSW to move to define priorities for the core CCP4 staff.

ACTION: JN "WG2" to move towards a single annual meeting to focus on Study Weekend. JN to confer with WG1/WG2 about this.

13. Promoting the suite:

Attention should be paid to shop-window things.../workshops/study weekend changes/presence at the industrial crystallography meeting should be followed up.  

ACTION:  KSW to suggest inclusion of a CCP4 "recent developments" talk into the body of the upcoming weekend in future.

14. Summary

Package priorities endorsed by exec based on those identified by TS include:

· Further integration of data processing, scaling, validation and reduction software  

· Experimental phasing pipeline released

· Rapper integrated into model building/refinement process

· MR pipelines included in the suite 

· CCP4i – reorganised tasks, database, access to molecular graphics

· Reliable interface between CCP4mg-Coot

· CCP4mg – review of architecture, stability

· Coot – further integration with model building tools, refinement and validation 

· PIMS – improved user interface 

· CCP4 Wiki

· Integration of AutoDep4 with the suite

· Move towards smooth and automated modular installation and away from bulk releases as soon as possible




